GOVERNOR'S ADVISORY COUNCIL ON THE BLIND MINUTES 08/05/2016

Call to Order: Chair, Lloyd Schmitz called the meeting to order at the Smyrna Rest Stop in Smyrna, DE 10:00 a.m. 

Roll Call: Council Chair Lloyd Schmitz, Deidre Morris, Jillian Queen, Jim Law, Ken Rolph, Marjorie Deska, Nancy Frankl Absent: None.

Division for the Visually Impaired (DVI) Staff: Elisha Jenkins, Deputy Director; Deb Bradl, Senior Social Services Administrator. Business Enterprise Program (BEP): Rob Schmidlkofer, Bill Degraffenreid.
Guests: BlindSight Delaware: Janet Berry; and Rob Keller, Thomas Newcomb, Mary Marsh, Wayne Marsh, Bill McCafferty.
Welcome: Lloyd Schmitz welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

Correction: Nancy Frankl’s Council appointment term is until September, unless she is replaced. 

Minutes – Jill Queen. No corrections were made. Ken Rolph made a motion to accept the minutes of 06/03/2016, seconded by Margie Deska. Motion carried.

BEP Report by Rob Schmidlkofer.
Fund Sources: BEP will apply for federal matching funds. Re-allotment funds. VR 110 Money? No. Council asked for a follow-up on that submission next meeting. Yes. BEP is in discussion with Sec. Landgraff on methods to expand the program through state prisons, modeling after Tennessee. BEP was founded on the principles of the Randolph-Sheppard Act, established in 1936. It may be necessary to change the organization’s legislation to allow for the expansion. Lloyd suggested contacting the Hon. Carl Danberg, DE Dept of Correction Commissioner. On contract, it may be possible to be set aside or bid on without legislative change. 
Training and Goals: Terry Smith visited and trained operators. Considering Terry do an evaluation for improvements and building up of the program within the next 6 months. The goal to determine what we are doing well and the focus for improvement needs in order to rebuild the program with a more solid foundation to provide steady income and direction. Training through Hadley which is consistent and nationally recognized. Lloyd asked for Terry’s evaluation results report on the agenda of the March 2017 meeting. 

Policy change proposal: First batch came back from Washington, D.C. No content changes. This first step took 9 months for RSA to approve. It is a very long and difficult process. However, when the foundational process is in place, then the progress and process will be expedited. 

Training and Orientation process: Started 10 operators, 4 remain - 40% success rate. Nationally is 45-50%. The goal is 70-75% success rate following Tennessee, Texas, and Florida models. However, comparison: Tennessee has 125 vendors, Delaware has 6 sites and 5 visually impaired vendors. Orientation in April produced one candidate and going through training. Started with 3, prerequisites eliminated 2. The Orientation process is being reevaluated. Training is between 3-6 months.
Smyrna Rest Stop: Lloyd asked if Smyrna is included in the 6 sites. No. Not counted until making a profit and no one will be placed until it is a profitable location. Lloyd said the gift shop has been running for almost a year. Nancy Frankl has given several recommendations for improvement that were not acted upon. (i.e. best products should be placed at the entrance, professional signs that are visible, and more desirable products). Elisha said there will be change. Merchandising and resource restrictions are being addressed, added travel products. Bill and Rob are also working on a system to improve how the visually impaired operators can find products. Moving products around is frustrating the visually impaired operators. Bill McCafferty said products are being 
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BEP Report (continued)

evaluated – what does and does not sell. New credit card machine works well, expediting sales. Jim Law asked if the number of people coming into the Gift Shop was being recorded? No. Gross sales for July were $1982. Janet Berry said that there has been significant improvement in the last 30 days since Bill has been on board and following Kristy Harmon’s suggestions. Janet asked for a business plan. No. Council would like a written business plan before the next meeting. Copies at the next meeting.  Elisha said yes. Discussion: Kristy suggested a sign that a visually impaired person working. Lloyd said to consider if the store became a retail store instead of a consignment store, would it be more profitable? 
Vending machine and hot dog cart. Lloyd reported that he and Dan had to reschedule meetings with Sec. Cohan from DelDOT about the vending machines. The snack machines are contracted out and the soda machines are filled by DelDOT staff. These issues will be on the agenda for the meeting scheduled next week. Nancy asked about the hot dog cart? Rob said that he has asked Dan about that. It would be a prime location for an operator. There are four motor vehicle inspection lanes in Delaware and all have hot dog stands. The goal is to maintain all four. All these ideas would increase profits.

Del Tech Cafeteria - Terry Campus: RFP was submitted and the contract was awarded to BEP to run the Del Tech cafeteria. Start date August 22. State contracted for items for purchase and four full-time (7-3) personnel - food prep, cashier, line server. Visually impaired people will be hired. Janet asked for a business plan. A plan is how you will fulfill the contract profitably. Discussion: Is there a business plan for the new Del Tech cafeteria contract? No.  Elisha can’t commit to providing business plan in 30 days. The contract was signed a couple days ago. How long is the contract? Possibly four years. The Council suggested to set this venue as priority to have a written plan in 30 days since it is such a good opportunity. End of report.
DVI Report – Elisha Jenkins
Staff:  7 full time teachers that are state employees and 3 contractors. Job offered to three TVIs. 2 of 3 are certified. State tuition assistance toward certification was approved. Recruit 5-7. Contractor offered the open position? Compensation for the contracts signed might be prohibitive. Job placement specialist hired in Milford. O&M unchanged, request just submitted to recruit for two more O&M specialists. Principal position applicant being interviewed next week. Central intake – hired. Vacancies: Trainer educator will be vacant, VR administrative specialist, and administrative specialist in the Director’s office. VR role might be changed to Transition. 17 teachers are authorized. Legislation has not been changed to reflect the ratio change. That needs to be addressed when administration transitions.  

Training: All DVI students receive O&M services? Elisha needs to verify that. NFB Bell Braille Camp: moved to Thurgood Marshall School because the students were located there. 4-5 students attended. Debbie Briddell led the camp and it went well. Elisha doesn’t have a report on Camp Abilities yet. Lloyd would like the reports, especially the state funding used to see if the Council will make a recommendation to support the event next year. 

Apps and Training: Lloyd sent information by email about Apps for mobility are a navigation tool. DVI staff should train clients to use these apps. Siri will give you directions for walking to a destination and a bus stop daily schedule. Rob Keller asked about training for Android phone apps as well. Recommendation: O&M personnel to be trained in this technology. Elisha will explore the technology and staff training available and report at the next meeting.  

Funding: Current State Fiscal Year 2017, $32,000 designated for assistive technology thanks to the advocacy of this Council and the community. The funds will be used to make needed updates to the technology. 
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Technology: Council made a recommendation for the outdated technology to be distributed to visually impaired people. Action? Tech was not discarded, but no action for permission to release the tech yet. Lloyd asked for this permission to be sought again.
Holloway Café: Holloway Café is used as a vendor hospitality and training for culinary arts. Events from other organizations can rent the space. Not assigned to an operator. Why isn’t it considered as a viable site. It is rented space from the non-profit.  Lloyd said even as a non-profit, it should not be operating in the negative. Mentioned catering? It is not a catering operation, it’s a training site.

Youth Program. Five youth went through.  Janet said 18 youth summer opportunities spots in the City of Wilmington and New Castle. Something happened, this fell through, and all of those opportunities were lost. Why?  Elisha will find out and report back. End of Report
DIB Report – Elisha Jenkins

Communication with provider is being discussed for training in the new program modules. Reduction of hours or layoffs? Possibly some changes in roles and hours in the future. Sewing contract possible start in October. Two people being brought back for industrial sewing project. Lloyd felt this number was low. Elisha will verify. Financial statement showed only a loss of approximately $2000 this year, which is a great improvement. Silk screening being done? Yes. Anything changed? No. 1-person job, and several contracts. Embroidery and Engraving? Yes. Suggestion: If the engraving service should that be discontinued, could the equipment be given to the visually impaired person. Elisha agreed as long as there isn’t a law that prohibits it. State funds going through DIB can be given to visually impaired. Elisha will verify this. Margie asked the process to dispense the asset? The form to authorize to release goes to Government Support Services. Blindsight Delaware, or some other qualified non-profit, will have priority to the equipment before the public auction. Be proactive to get the equipment.
Business Plan: Hudson doing an inventory and assessment? Hudson and DIB personnel are working on it. Hudson was hired to do a business plan. Is that done? Janet said not a real business plan. DIB partnership is on hold. The business plan would provide the written procedure for the partnership agreement. Hudson was to make sure this moved forward. Janet said that the director position was deleted, a contractor was hired, but no one is acting as an overseer at DIB. Elisha reported Hudson’s function has been changed.  Lloyd wanted clarification about the contractor hired to do the financial assessment. The assessment is a precursor to incorporate the mandatory IRS changes. DIB checks are done by independent contractors? No, it is through the system. Estimate for the upgrade is $5000. Lloyd questioned the need for the contractor to assess the old system that is being replaced. Suggestions: Put the money into VI/DIB employment. Hire a payroll company for the interim. Does the state of Delaware intend to move the program from the state or get rid of DIB? Elisha does not have that information. 2.5 account clerks assigned? 1 accounting position DIB, State and reassigned customer service person, senior financial. Jim asked How many people who are VI at DIB? Directly/Indirect support? Elisha will provide numbers next month.

Vision Core Collaboration? Elisha is not aware of this. Vision Core was toured. Dan Madrid will update in September. 

Engraving/Rubber Stamp Programs Deidre Morris asked is there possibility that the engraving and rubber stamp program or part of it will be discontinued. Elisha said that half of the rubber stamp orders are sent out to other companies. The goal is to provide opportunities for visually impaired people to work and not lose money. Deidre asked about the contract being a potential liability because of the need to pay the other companies. Lloyd suggested that Deidre collect questions for Elisha to present to the proper person to answer. 
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ID pictures are now done at DVI instead of an outside source. Suggestions: Bus pass size needs to be smaller, should be the same as a state ID. Lloyd thought that the DMV should produce the ID since they are DelDOT passes. Margie asked if this is taking the O&M Specialists time away from clients? Elisha said O&M Specialists incorporate this into the lesson with the client so it doesn’t take any time away from services.
Events Announcements:

Tech Resource Fair Oct 17 9-3 at the Modern Maturity Center. Is White Cane Day going to be incorporated? Suggestion was to invite and recognize advocates, representatives, legislators, and perhaps someone in the community that has contributed.

VR: Graduation event on August 19 at Holloway Café. Invitation for those who graduated from High School.
Final Comments:
Monthly Statements. Ken Rolph asked about the monthly BEP and DIB P/L statements that were requested. Freedom of Information. Lloyd received the DIB end of fiscal year in July. Reported at a $2000 loss. Also Lloyd can forward the BEP report, he has submitted questions because it is incomplete. Discussion: This is an ongoing issue for three years. The information is requested, but the agency does not comply. Request: Lloyd said he is making a formal request for the P/L DIB statements to be provided to the Council monthly and the BEP statements to be provided every other month as they are completed. Elisha said that she will follow up on this and committed to having the P/Ls each month as requested. 
DIB. Deidre said the employee rate has dropped. Are there plans to hire someone in customer service? Elisha said that is a question for Deidre’s manager. Lloyd asked if a sales person was hired. Recruitment was unsuccessful and was not repeated. Janet said Deidre’s questions were posed as a member of the Council, not as an employee. Elisha said sometimes it is difficult when a person is an employee and also a member of this Council, but in this case, the response would still be the same. The responsibility of hiring customer service is the manager of that department. In this case, it is Deidre’s manager. Are there plans to move DIB forward? Recommendation: A business plan is needed. It must be a priority goal. Also keep in mind, that throughout our meeting, we encourage the public to participate and ask questions. We will follow up with this.

Next meeting is September 9. 
Adjournment: Margie Deska made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Jim Law. Lloyd adjourned the meeting at 12:31 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:
Jillian Queen

Jillian Queen

Council Member
